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LAS POSITAS

COLLEGE




LPC Technology Committee

February 28, 2005

2:40 pm

Room 1603

Minutes

Attendees:   Carolyn Baranouskas, Steve Bundy, Peggy Carter, Richard Dry, Neal Ely, Greg Johns, Ralph Kindred, Bob Kratochvil Elizabeth Noyes. Brian Owyoung, Tom Trippe, Scott Vigallon.

Chaired by:  Eric Golanty
Note taker:  Erlinda Dearborn

1. Motion to approve the Minutes of January 24, 2005 as received was accepted.

2. Chair's report--Eric Golanty

a. A draft of the Software Acquisition Criteria was forwarded to John Gonder, Chair of Planning and Budgeting Committee.  After review, the PBC proposed reaching out to the Technology Committee for assistance if there was uncertainty regarding a software acquisition request.

b. Distance Education SubCommittee Report to Curriculum Committee will be considered. 

3. Dean's report—Ralph Kindred 

a. PBC reviewed $750,000 worth of Instruction Equipment requests; one third of which were classified as life cycle replacement.  Ralph Kindred and Tom Trippe developing a process to determine if equipment is at the end of its life cycle with automatic replacement or subject to return to the requestor for justification.  The type of usage may affect the life cycle; intensive software use and application parameters may shorten it to 2-3 years in comparison to the 4-year cycle for instructional equipment (pc’s) and 5 years for printers and projectors.  The “cascade” concept of transferring high-use equipment to less demanding tasks was noted.  Changes will be based on effective use of equipment, not simply vendor software upgrades. Technology maintains equipment inventory and tracks dates of purchase and evaluations to present an annual equipment status report.  Equipment will be evaluated and preventive maintenance schedule conducted especially during the 4th and 5th years which are the are most support-intensive periods.  

Bob Kratochvil commented that the principles of the life cycle program for instructional equipment will be expanded to include scientific, welding, and automotive equipment,   The PBC would like to establish the same type of benchmarks to stretch the dollars and accommodate the curriculum and student interests.  PBC prioritized the non-pc equipment, and the report is on the president’s desk; funding should be finalized in the next two weeks 

b. Facilities Build-out status— A facilities presentation was made at the last town meeting and will be made at the March Town Meeting.  A final recommendation on footprint of athletic buildings and fields is on schedule.  The next phase is to meet with Performing Arts to discuss external needs, for example drop offs for child development.

c. LPC Phone Systems.  Ralph clarified options available to the campus as neither of the current prefixes (371/373) or a third prefix could accommodate a 900-block of numbers and avoid conflict with currently assigned extension numbers at District an Chabot.  This block of numbers should accommodate the build out of the campus to its 15,000 student planned-capacity.  Campus numbers will convert to a single prefix (424) and new 4-digit extensions have been assigned.  Heidi Ulrech is working out the details of the new dial plan and changeover.  Jeniifer Aries at District is developing a communication plan for LPC as well as the logistics for updating college print material (business cards, letterhead, brochures, etc).  Task force includes Tessie Rabon and Jadin Lee Forbes (Business Office), Jason Morris (faculty). Early June is the target date;  Technology is awaiting Classified Union approval of the summer 4-day work week which would provide the long weekend is needed for changeover.  

4. DE Subcommittee report—Scott Vigallon. Committee met February 25.  

a. Jeff Baker was invited to attend to address counseling support for Distance Education students.    Steve Bundy designated counselor for pilot program with Eric Golanty’s students.  Will attempt to collect credit for STARS.  Steve will coordinate the student data  (GPA, load) collected in Distance Ed with Amber Machamer’research

b. Creation of an on-line student success course was proposed; to offer preview to student and provide resource for faculty-referred students.  Site to present to learn how to succeed or offer assistance.  Scott plans to develop a modular lesson format, will include quizzes (offer extra credit).  Fall semester goal.  

c. Some students are unaware at registration that some face-to-face classes require internet access for Blackboard for supplemental instruction; this has caused some hardship.  Scott already maintains a web-page listing of these classes; with the support and cooperation of faculty he hopes to have the caution  This class might use Blackboard (or may require internet access), published in the class schedule. Scott said that Dr. Manwell, at a Dean's meeting, would ask the other deans to ask their faculty to indicate which face-to-face classes they will use Blackboard with.  Class web schedule appears before printed class schedule.  Scott has begun talks with Staci at District ITS.  Eric noted that a district-wide Distance Ed Committee will be formed; it is on Dr Kinnamon’s calendar for a date to meet;  the committee membership is being determined.  

5. GoPrint subcommittee report—Peggy Carter.  Meeting scheduled for 1:00 Wednesday, March 2 in Room 2014.  Ralph will present a summarized 5-page report for the committee to review and make recommendations for the Technology Committee.  Eric would like to settle issue by end of the school year

6. Wireless access was voted for by the student at LPC; funding details were not considered at the time of the vote.   Upon review of Technology Committee minutes, Karen Halliday expressed concern over the legality of passing the costs to the student.  Ralph clarified that a vendor (SBC Communications) was interested in providing on-campus wireless infrastructure at five locations at no charge.  Additional locations would be available at a tiered rate; SBC customer and non-SBC customer. 

Wireless access is planned for the 5,000 sq.ft Student Center located in the Multi-Disciplinary Building . Restriction and control by class or course will be difficult.  The option of Mac-filtering (hardware address) to control access to a registered address may not be effective.  Open access is available but not publicized in the library.  Ralph and Peggy will determine if Mac-filtering has been implemented.    Ralph favors replacing faculty desktops with laptops to provide them with easier access to the internet.    The convenience of indoor and outdoor wireless access already exists at San Joaquin Delta College.  Tom Trippe raised issue of  district data security. IT is dealing with the infrastructure and encryption issues.  Individual and personal property (laptops) security concerns have been placed before campus security.  General bandwidth management is a major concern for a  system is operating at 95% capacity every day. The Technology Division continues to deal with bandwidth abusers who use LPC’s internet connection for non-academic pursuits.  LPC’s IT will consult with all parties concerned; the library in particular.   

Web Design Committee chaired by Elizabeth Noyes, interested parties welcome to participate.  Peggy was impressed by and complimented the committee members for the drive for excellence to balanceg marketing the college and easing student access.  Elizabeth’s efforts in the design process were noted and applauded.  

7. Technology Core Competencies.  Eric questioned the brevity of technology in the Core Competencies drafted by the Learning Outcome Task Force.  An extensive discussion followed  to define and rationalize the development of the five core competencies:  Communications, Critical Thinking, Creativity and Aesthetics, Respect and Responsibility, and Technology. There was some question of the need to itemize technology skills when they were already part of critical thinking and communications.  Eric’s concern this apparent lack of college support for technology would leave LPC students at a disadvantage in the workplace which utilizes technological advances was echoed by other committee members.     Steve Bundy elaborated a two-step process.  The first concern is to meet the state mandate to bring Chabot and LPC General Education requirements in line by the reduction of GE units at LPC.  Technology/information competency has not been identified as part of GE accreditation issue.  The drive to establish technology as a core requirement of an AA degree should occur after the units become available or perhaps be considered a proficiency rather than core course. It was remarked that it is dangerous to assume student knows how to use the tool; the skill should be demonstrated or verified in some way.  The committee was remineded that the Core Competencies document is still a draft; it has a way to go before it becomes a working document..  Eric, as an instructor, was concerned with the student learning outcome that student be able to communicate via email (use of technology) and utilize the internet  (information competency)to achieve academic goals 

Individuals/faculty with a vested interest in the student’s technology skills who express their concerns directly to the Learning Outcomes Task Force would be more effective than the Technology Committee.  

Staff Development has TTIP funds available for faculty technology training.  Barbara Morrissey and Ralph discussed technology competency for faculty. The PDC offers services, but is underutilized.  Scott and Ralph are preparing to survey faculty to identify the tools needed to enhance instruction.  Tom reported that most faculty (particularly adjunct) have difficulty using the available technology due to insufficient time for training.  Scott reported that while some full-time faculty to use Blackboard to supplement regular classes; others are reluctant.  In talks with Dr Manwell, it was suggested if faculty shared experiences, successes, and difficulties, greater use of the available technology could be encouraged.    

8. Anything else 


March and April meetings will be held.  The agendas may be brief

 ADJOURNED :  4:07. 

Las Positas College

Computing and Instructional Systems Department

925 373-4963, ttrippe@laspositascollege.edu









    February 28, 2005

To:
LPC Technology Committee

From: 
Tom Trippe

Subject: Report of Department Activities since the last committee meeting.

1. The purpose of this correspondence is to provide the members of the committee with information concerning routine support and any significant project that have been completed over the past month.

2. The start of the new term continues to go smoothly from a classroom/computer lab support prospective. Minor problems with new software are being handled as they are reported.

3.
  Network Upgrades: The district I.T. department temporarily installed a CAChe web server at LPC that it has secured the use of from a vendor for evaluation purposes. This server is designed to speed up access to the inter-net by providing a high local storage capacity for web pages commonly visited by users. Preliminary data has shown a minimal improvement in overall performance on the overall network.

4. Classroom Upgrades: A group of consisting of Ralph Kindred, Lisa Everette, Sherman Lidsey, Steve Gundersen and myself, toured the new PE Building Complex on 4 February. This tour was to view on going construction and to highlight recommend changes to the technology infrastructure. Additionally this department is scheduling a series of vendor presentations to demonstrate the latest in smart classroom technology. A follow up meeting with the same participants was conducted on 7 February to firm up requested changes.

5. Computer Lab Upgrades: No new information for this reporting period.

6. Instructional Domain and Faculty bulk file storage: This department is scheduling a series of vendor presentation to demonstrate network management software with the hope of finding a product that will best meet the needs for remote management and protection of the LPC network. 

7. Admin Computing: LPC technicians attended training on Friday, 25 February at the district office in readiness for the district to migrate to Windows XP operating system on the administrative network.

      8.   Please address all question or comments to Tom Trippe at 373-4963.
Instructional Technology report (Scott Vigallon):

· Blackboard

· The Distance Ed subcommittee recommended that the format for the proposed student success online course be changed. It will no longer be a course; it will consist of learning modules on the Distance Ed web site. Counselors can point at-risk students new to Distance Ed to the web site. Likewise, faculty teaching online courses can send struggling students to the web site, then offer extra credit in the form of a quiz within their own courses.

· I am hoping to have the site and quiz ready to launch in Fall 2005.

· Workshops continue for the Online Course Development Program. I’m conducting two workshops a week, one for three participants who already have Blackboard experience (I’m fast-tracking this group), and one for the other two participants.

· The PDC workshop schedule was announced Feb. 2, and workshops began Feb. 8. New to the schedule are workshops on CCC Confer, a web conferencing tool; PresenterPlus, a software tool that combines PowerPoint with audio and/or video and delivered in a streaming media format; and StudyMate, which easily creates Flash quizzes for study review. 

· The Four I’s Program for learning how to integrate Blackboard into face-to-face classes has been integrated into the PDC’s schedule of workshops. I have conducted three of these workshops thus far.

· The PDC provided Turnitin workshops to adjunct faculty on Faculty Flex Day, Feb. 17. Twenty-one adjuncts attended the training, which was conducted by Rebecca Baraconi, our Instructional Technology Support Specialist.

· I participated in the Faculty Flex Day session on Student Learning Outcomes since I teach those in the OCDP and since I’m a member of the SLO group on campus.

· Two instructors, Rajeev Chopra and Lisa Weaver, are evaluating SkillSoft software. This software provides short courses on business and IT topics.

· I’m currently a participant in the Distance Education Coordinator Workshop, a new, six-week workshop offered by the CVC that aims to improve the skills of DE coordinators statewide. The workshop is conducted online.

· I’m also participating in an online workshop called Copyright Compliance for Online Educators, which is sponsored by the Sloan Consortium.

· I created and published the latest edition of the internationally acclaimed and Pultizer-nominated newsletter, LPC Wired.

I. Distance Ed subcommittee

Feb. 25, 2005 Minutes

Members present: Philip Manwell, Eric Golanty, Steve Bundy, Jeff Baker (guest), Scott Vigallon (chair, minutes-taker)

I. Distance Ed updates

a. Scott mentioned that a possible date of March 8 was set for the long-awaited district-wide DE committee. However, he had no other information.

II. Counseling Distance Ed students

a. Jeff Baker, Dean of Counseling, was invited to help spur the piloting of dedicating a counselor to DE students. Jeff and Steve agreed that Steve would be the appropriate counselor to participate.

b. Eric Golanty reiterated that he is willing to use his students in the pilot. Thus, he will send an email to his students, announcing that this new service exists. Whatever responses he receives, he will forward to Steve so Steve has an idea of who might be contacting him. The hope is that the students will contact Steve. In the meantime, Steve will research students’ records, such as how many classes the students are taking and what their GPAs are, in order to better understand the students’ backgrounds.

i. Jeff suggested that Steve add the students he communicates with to STARS, and Steve agreed.


III. Student success online course

a. Scott announced the new format, which was recommended at last month’s meeting. For a variety of reasons, Scott will design lessons to be placed on the DE web site instead of designing a true course in Bb. Counselors can then direct new and/or at-risk students to the site prior to registering for a course, and instructors can send at-risk students while they are taking a course. Those enrolled students can then receive extra-credit by passing a quiz that Scott will design and place in any class as requested by the instructor.

i. The goal is to have this in place by Fall 2005. 

b. Eric suggested that the site be designed in a modular format so he can send students to specific modules. Scott said that this is possible and that he can design quizzes for each module and even an all-encompassing quiz at the end.

i. Steve recommended that the site be designed first before the assessments are created.


IV. Blackboard release of version 6.3

a. Scott posed the question of when we should upgrade from 6.2 to 6.3 and who should make the decision. He described the pros and cons of upgrading, based on LPC’s experience with Bb, and who has been making those decisions up until now.

i. The subcommittee felt that any decision on upgrading should be left to the district DE committee.


V. Full-time faculty getting other full-time faculty to use Blackboard

a. Steve mentioned that he would like to see more full-time faculty who use Bb encourage their non-Bb-using counterparts to begin using the program. Several ideas were discussed. 

b. Eric suggested that deans can praise a faculty for using Bb effectively, then ask that person to spread the word.

c. Dr. Manwell said he will find out the faculty members in his division who use Bb to supplement their face-to-face instruction and ask them to explain their use at a division meeting.

i. Scott said he will supply Dr. Manwell with the list of Division I users.


VI. Other issues

a. Eric Harpell, in an email, asked Scott to broach the subject of universities not accepting DE courses for transfer. 

i. Steve explained that Eric’s situation has to do with a USC not accepting an Astronomy lab (not a regular course) that Eric offered online. Steve added that there was a problem in recent years with UC accepting DE courses, but that doesn’t seem to be a problem any longer.


VII. Recommendations on 10 more Distance Ed issues

a. The subcommittee was able to make recommendations on only three issues before the meeting ended. Scott said he will table the remaining seven for the next meeting.

i. Default for guest access to courses

1. Scott explained that when the district began with Blackboard, the committee in place then decided to make guest access the default for all new courses. However, since then, the TEACH Act was passed, and one of its requirements is to prohibit anyone not enrolled in the course to access course materials that might be copyrighted by someone other than the instructor. 

2. The subcommittee recommended to change the default to not allow guest access for new courses.

ii. Use of fake students for faculty testing/technical support/orientations

1. Scott described the uses of these three fake students and the pros and cons of them. He wanted to know if the subcommittee felt that they should all be used.

2. Steve asked if it’s possible to simply combine all three uses into one fake student, the one used for orientations because it has a W number.

a. Scott – dazed by the fact that he never thought of this before – said he would investigate this.

iii. Deadlines to request courses that use Blackboard

1. Scott explained that the goal here is to get all of these courses into the schedule of classes so students in face-to-face classes know that the use of Bb is required prior to enrolling in a course.

2. Dr. Manwell said that he would broach this issue with the deans. He also said that he will ask the faculty in his division to let him know which face-to-face courses will use Bb so he can get a sentence under each course in the schedule that says something like: “This course might use Blackboard.”

3. Scott said that he has asked Stacey Followill of District ITS if it’s possible to get a similar sentence added to the appropriate courses in Class-Web. Stacey told Scott that she will ponder this.

4. Scott said that he will continue his current method of posting those courses on the DE web site.


VIII. Next meeting: March 18 from 10-11:30 in Room 2014. Our regularly scheduled meeting date, March 25, is during Spring Break.
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